
Catholic Parishes of Western Holt & Boyd Counties 
Assumption BVM, Lynch | St. Boniface, Stuart | St. Joseph, Amelia |  St. Joseph, Atkinson 

St. Mary, Spencer | St. Patrick, O’Neill |  Ss. Peter & Paul, Butte  
July-August 2022 Newsletter 

Tuesday   

10:00 am  Good Sam, Atkinson 

5:15 pm  St. Patrick’s, O’Neill 

5:30 pm  St. Boniface, Stuart 

 

Wednesday 

7:00 am  St. Patrick’s, O’Neill  

8:15 am  St. Joseph’s, Atkinson* 
 

Thursday         

7:00 am   St. Patrick’s, O’Neill 

5:30 pm   St. Boniface, Stuart 

*Sacred Heart Parish 

Saturday 

1st, 3rd, & 5th weekend 

7:00 pm    St. Mary’s Spencer 

2nd & 4th weekend 

7:00 pm     Assumption BVM, Lynch 
 

Sunday 

1st, 2nd, 3rd & 5th weekend 

8:00 am    Ss. Peter & Paul, Butte 

4th weekend 

8:00 am     St. Mary’s Spencer 

Confessions are held 30 minutes before weekend masses at all parishes except St. Joseph Amelia & St. Patrick O’Neill. 

At St. Patrick O’Neill, confession is 4 to 4:45 pm on Saturdays.  

Friday            

7:00 am  St. Patrick’s, O’Neill 

8:15 am  St. Joseph’s, Atkinson 

6:00 pm  Ss. Peter & Paul, Butte 
 

Saturday  

5:00 pm   St. Patrick’s, O’Neill 

5:00 pm   St. Boniface, Stuart 

7:00 pm   Sacred Heart Parish* 
 

Sunday 

8:00 am    Sacred Heart Parish* 

9:00 am    St. Joseph’s, Atkinson  

10:30 am  St. Patrick’s, O’Neill 

11:15 am  St. Joseph, Amelia 

Mission Co-Op Appeal 

July 16 & 17—St. Patrick & Sacred Heart Boyd County 

August 27 & 28– St. Joseph Atkinson, St. Boniface Stuart, St. Joseph Amelia 

Rev. Eugene Inobeme, OSA will be celebrating mass with us on behalf of the Ad Gentes Missionary 

Congregation who works in the countries of Bukina Faso, Cameroon, Nigeria, and the USA.   Father 

Inobeme is a priest of the Order of St. Augustine affiliated to the Province of St. Augustine of Nigeria, and 

he is currently studying Christian Spirituality at Creighton University in Omaha.   

Ad Gentes is committed to the development of people through human, agricultural and community 

building.  They embrace a life of prayer, community living, and service through ministries in education, 

healthcare, community development, and inter-religious and cultural dialogue. In particular, the recent 

violent attack of the Bioko Haram and Jihadists bandits was close to the convent home of the sisters in the 

north central region of Nigeria.  The ten nuns and the novices were forced to flee and take shelter in a 

convent school. The fear of being abused, harmed, raped, or kidnapped is a very real concern for them. 

They are pleading for our support to help us keep their convent safe and continue to provide alternative 

education, skills, literacy, and vocational training, as well as community development.  

Welcome Jan Kunz 

While for most of you, she needs no introduction, we would like to welcome Jan Kunz to the official staff of 

the Parishes of Western Holt & Boyd Counties.  She has lived in Stuart for 32 years, worked for St. Boniface 

School from 1989-2008, and she has been the Director of Ministries at St. Boniface Stuart since 2008.  She 

also worked for the archdiocese as the Rural Coordinator of Evangelization and Catechesis from 2008-2016. 

Beginning July 1, Jan will be moving into the position of Director of Evangelization and Catechesis for all 5 

parishes.  She will be responsible for the development, implementation, evaluation, and ongoing 

improvement of ministry programs, bible studies, and other ways to engage the parishes & communities.  

PDF calendars for St. Mary’s School/St. Patrick’s Church will no longer be printed and included in the newsletter. They can be 

picked up at the parish center, at the back of the church, or they can be downloaded & printed here: stmarysoneill.org/calendar 



holtboydcatholic.org 

Father Starman, Pastor 

 bgstarman@archomaha.org 

Father Burkhalter, Senior Associate Pastor 

 rcburkhalter@archomaha.org 

Dcn MJ Kersenbrock, Director of Operations 

 mjkersenbrock@gmail.com 

Jan Kunz, Dir.of Evangelization & Catechesis 

 jankunz9@gmail.com 

In case of emergencies outside of office hours, you can 

call the priest’s emergency phone: 402-340-0277 

 

St. Patrick - O’Neill, St. Joseph - Amelia 

301 E Adams, O’Neill, NE 68763 

Phone:  402-336-1602     Fax:  402-336-1533 

Office Hours: Monday - Friday, 8 am to 4 pm 

  Business Manager    

  Cheleigh Sholes           crsholes@archomaha.org 

  Communications Coordinator    

  Rebecca Hyatt   rhyatt@holtboydcatholic.org 

  Director of Stewardship & Development 

  Jennifer Wallwey           jmwallwey@archomaha.org 

                     ——————————— 

Sacred Heart of Boyd County 

PO Box 8, Butte, NE 68722 

Phone:   402-775-0067 

Office Hours: Monday - Thursday; 8-4:30 

Secretary 

Marge Nolan        sacredheartboyd@gmail.com 

                   ——————————— 

St. Joseph - Atkinson 

PO Box 220, Atkinson, NE 68713 

Phone:  402-925-2122        Fax:  402-925-2104 

Office Hours: Wednesday - Friday; 8-4 

Secretary 

Gayle Jungman       stjoechurchatkinson@gmail.com 

                    ——————————— 

St. Boniface - Stuart  

106 E 4th St., PO Box 190      Stuart, NE  68780 

Phone:  402-924-3262 

Office Hours: Tuesday - Thursday; 8-5 

Secretary 

Deb Kramer             stbonifacestuart@gmail.com   

Director of Ministries   

Jan Kunz jankunz9@gmail.com, 402-340-2303 

Newsletter  

If you have information that you would like in this 

newsletter, please send the information to St. Patrick’s 

parish office at jmwallwey@archomaha.org.  The next 

newsletter will be for  September & October 2022.  All 

information for this newsletter must be received at the 

parish office by 4 pm on August 17th.   
 

Would you (or your business) be willing to sponsor the cost 

of a monthly newsletter?  It costs us approximately $250 to 

send out this monthly newsletter. Please contact Jennifer at 

jmwallwey@archomaha.org or call 402-336-1602. Thank 

you to the St. Patrick’s Altar Society for their donation to 

offset the cost of this month’s mailing!  

Steubenville Youth Conference 

We have 21 youth, young adults, and adult chaperones 

attending the Steubenville Youth Conference in Springfield 

Missouri on July 8-10.  They will be traveling with a group 

of parishes on busses leaving from Norfolk on July 8.  

Thousands of Catholic high school students will be 

gathering together on the campus of Missouri State 

University to grow in their relationship with the Lord, and 

celebrating their Catholic faith with excellent musicians, 

speakers, the sacraments, small group time, and tons of 

fun.  Due to some communication challenges, we are still 

working on fundraising for this event.  It costs $350 per 

student for them to attend this event, and we have asked 

each student to only pay $175 (half) of this amount.  Please 

consider a donation to help with these expenses, so that 

more students are able to come next year without having to 

pay the full amount.  (Checks can be made to St. Patrick & 

directed to Jennifer.  Please indicate “Steubenville 

donation” with the gift.) 

Please keep these people in your prayers while they are 

gone, both for safe travel and for faith-growing, life-

changing experiences.  We have youth & adults going from 

St. Patrick O’Neill, St. Mary’s School, St. Joseph Amelia, 

St. Joseph Atkinson, and St. Boniface Stuart. Chaperones: 

Rebecca Gaughenbaugh, Lisa Mlnarik, Paige Tomjack, Corrine 

Pistulka.  Young Adults:  Grant Tomjack, Will Otte.  Students:  

Carole Homolka, Caitey Ruzicka, Taya Schmaderer, Landyn 

Mlady, Madalyn Pistulka, Kendall Parks, Loretta Scofield, Lily 

Bauer, Emma Otte, Kaylin Gaughenbaugh, Cecelia Mlnarik, 

Alyssa Fehringer, Claire Popkes, Matthew Koehlmoos, Isaac 

Pistulka.  



 
Dear Parishioners and Friends of the Catholic Parishes of Western Holt and Boyd Counties, 

The Family of Parishes Pastoral Planning Team (made up with representatives of each parish in our 

grouping) held their first meeting in June. We thank the following people for being willing to serve as team 

members in this process: St. Joseph Amelia — Gina Pospichal, Brant Pavel, Rick Doolittle; St. Joseph 

Atkinson —Patti Skrdla, Don Slaymaker, Linda Wolf; Sacred Heart Boyd County —Mary Haun, Mary 

Eiler, Marge Nolan; St. Patrick O’Neill — Nancy Berg, Shad Thompson, Keith Willis; St. Boniface Stuart 

—Jonna Kohl, Tracy Ludwig, Rick Shearer, and Ex-Officio: Fr. Starman, Fr. Burkhalter, Dcn. 

Kersenbrock, and Jan Kunz. It was probably the most difficult of all the meetings we will have because I 

gave them the task of determining a reasonable and doable weekend Mass schedule adhering to the 

parameters set forth by Archbishop Lucas in late May.  

 A priest is allowed to celebrate up to 4 masses per weekend at up to two locations. 

 No parishioner should have to travel more than 20 miles one way to attend Mass.  

After nearly 2 hours of discussion the team came to consensus. Beginning July 1, 2022, our weekend 

Masses will be as follows: 

St. Boniface – Stuart: Saturday, 5:00 p.m. 

 St. Joseph – Atkinson:  Sunday, 9:00 a.m. 

St. Joseph – Amelia: Sunday, 11:15 a.m. 

St. Patrick – O’Neill: Saturday, 5:00 p.m. Sunday, 10:30 a.m. 

Sacred Heart of Boyd County: 

   Saturday      Sunday 

  Week 1: Spencer  7:00 p.m.   Butte:   8:00 a.m. 

      Week 2: Lynch     7:00 p.m.   Butte:      8:00 a.m. 

 Week 3: Spencer 7:00 p.m.   Butte:  8:00 a.m. 

      Week 4: Lynch  7:00 p.m.   Spencer: 8:00 a.m.  

 Week 5: Spencer 7:00 p.m.   Butte:   8:00 a.m. 

 

While it’s not a perfect resolution we feel it is workable. Bear in mind that Fr. Burkhalter and I will not be 

able to attend wedding receptions, parishes breakfasts, or other parish functions in the future. Nor will we 

in most cases be able to stay around and greet people after most of the Masses as the time is limited to get 

to the next location. We also will not have the flexibility to adapt Mass times for special occasions in our 

communities as we have in the past.  
 

Also, this is what we are implementing beginning July 1st. However, when it is submitted to Archbishop 

Lucas with the rest of our completed plan in mid-November, he could reject the schedule and tell us to 

start over.  
 

The Family of Parishes Pastoral Planning Team will continue to meet for the next several months and we 

will do our best to keep everyone informed of the progress that’s being made. Pray for us. 
 

Sincerely,  

 

 

Rev. Bernard G. Starman 

Pastor 



 St. Joseph, Atkinson 

       In Loving Memory 
             Mary Jeanette Breiner 

         March 14, 1944-February 2, 2022 
 

Hubert Ramold 

January 16, 1935—April 28, 2022 
 

Ryan Charles Keogh 

February 14, 1979– May 16, 2022 

Recently Baptized 
 

Lexyn Faith Runyan 

Daughter of Jacob & Riley Runyan 

Baptized on April 21, 2022 

Growing in faith doesn't have to be an 
unsolved mystery! Sixty-four students 

preschool-5th grade took a 4-day 
journey, at St. Joseph Church in 

Atkinson, as kid detectives where they 
dug into a few of Jesus' parables. 

During the week they solved mysteries 
of how to grow their faith, how to care 
for, serve, and love others through 

many activities, crafts, music, and 
hands-on lessons. Several junior high 

and high school students volunteered 
their time to teach and guide the 

children. The kid detectives had a blast 
while growing their faith in Jesus at 
VBS 2022.  

St. Joseph School is looking forward to the start of the 

new academic school year on August 22nd.  Summer 

is always a refreshing time for both students and 
teachers. This year we have a few exciting changes. 

We have added a Kindergarten teacher to our staff as 
well as a new preschool teacher. We are excited to 

welcome Josie Paxton and Jamie Mitchell to our 
school family. While summer comes 
to a close, we will be anxiously 

awaiting the first day of school to 
greet all of the St. Joseph School 

students for the 2022-2023 academic 
year.  

St. Joseph/St. Boniface 

Golf Tournament 
Hosted by St. Joseph  

Sunday August 14th  



Thank you to everyone who 

participated in Vacation Bible School in 

June and those who brought food and 

snacks. Special thank you to Kathy Liewer, Denise 

Hausmann, Liz Johnson, Fr. Burklhalter, Char 

Mitchell, Kaci Koenig, Tanner Reiser, Jagger Reiser, 

John Reiman, and Mary, Breg, Jeanie & Ashley.   

We appreciate your time and enthusiasm! 

 Sacred Heart Parish of Boyd County 

Weekly Rosaries 

Please join us for our weekly rosaries for rain and other 

intentions:  

Monday, 5 pm Assumption BVM Lynch 

  Monday, 7 pm St. Mary’s Spencer 

Friday, 6 pm Ss. Peter & Paul Butte 

 St Boniface, Stuart 

In Loving Memory 
Harold Thomas Dobrovolny 

November 2, 1927—April 29, 2022 

 

Recently Baptized 
Wyatt Andrew Lange 

Son of Brock & Kristen Lange 

Baptized on May 1, 2022 

 

Everli Alexandra Krysl 

Daughter of Jacob Krysl & Tiffany Gray 

Baptized on May 29, 2022 

Saturday, July 2nd, 5:30 to 8:30 pm 

We are gearing up for the 11th annual 

Family Fun Night, from 5:30 to 8:30 pm on 

Saturday July 2nd.  Come join us for games, 
inflatables, and sno-cones among many 

other fun things! Monetary donations are 

gladly accepted, and we are also looking for volunteers to 
help! Contact Jan Kunz at 340-2303 to volunteer, or you 

can sign up on the website at www.stbonifacestuart.com  

St. Joseph/St. Boniface 

Golf Tournament 
Hosted by St. Joseph  

Sunday August 14th  

EMHC & Lector Training 

Catholics in good standing who are least a junior in high school (2022-2023 school year) are eligible to 

register for EMHC/Lector training in August. A time will be scheduled in August to watch a formation 

video session from the archdiocese at each parish.  You can direct questions to Michael Emmerich, Director 

of Liturgical Formation at 402-553-5524 or to Jan Kunz at 402-340-2303.  You may register online at 

https://archdioceseofomaha.formstack.com/forms/emhc_lector_liturgical_formation_registration_2022 

Last weekend, June 26th, was my final weekend in the Parishes of Western Holt 

and Boyd Counties. It’s hard to believe that I’ve been here for three years! I 

wanted to take a moment to express my gratitude to all of you for my time here. I 

pray that in some way I was able to bring Christ into your lives through my time 

in ministry here. I won’t be too far down the road, and will likely see many of you 

at sporting events or parish events again. I’ve already received numerous cards 

and want to thank all of you for the kind send off dinners and lunches. May God 

Bless and remember to keep Jesus Christ first in everything!  

            Father Sund  



 St. Patrick, O’Neill 

       Newly Married 
 Dalton & Miranda (Pribil) Schafer 

        June 11, 2022 
 

           Taylan & Mariah (Fahrenholz) Reiser 

         June 18, 2022 

Recently Baptized 
 

Brooks Randall Fahrenholz 

Son of Kraig & Ashley (Harrison) Fahrenholz 

(St. Joseph, Amelia) 

In Loving Memory 
 

Rev. James F. McCluskey 

(former associate pastor of  

St. Patrick & St. Joseph, Amelia) 

August 5,1942—June 22, 2022 
 

Alice (Whaley) Sobotka 

June 22, 1932—June 16, 2022 
 

Patrick Carr 

June 4, 1946—June 9, 2022 
 

Maureen Rohde 

January 12, 1935—June 8, 2022 
 

Richard Gray 

February 10, 1933—May 31, 2022 

Thank you to all those who helped to make Totus Tuus a success, whether it was 
volunteering your time, bringing snacks, providing a meal, or  housing our missionaries.  

St. Mary’s Catholic School 

St. Mary’s is looking forward to our return to school 

on August 18th.  We welcome our new staff 

members to the grade school, and hope you will help 

them to feel welcome!   

Kindergarten—Ms. Chelsea Bertschinger 

Fifth Grade—Ms. Lauren Arens 

Paraprofessionals—Mrs. Tina Gannon & Mrs. Lynn 

Wattier 

Grade School Secretary— Mrs. Tricia Thompson 

Saturday, August 20th 
All parishioners & families are encouraged to join us 

as we get geared up for another school year at both 

O’Neill Public & St. Mary’s. Join us for the picnic 

following the 5 pm mass in front of St. Mary’s Grade 

School.  Please bring a main dish AND side dish/

salad/dessert to share.  

New Altar Society Officers at St. Patrick’s 

President: Sharon Troester 

Vice President: Linda Sanderson 

Treasurer: Patty Mahony 

Secretary: Leila Bahrij 

EMHC & Lector Training 

Catholics in good standing who are least a junior in 

high school (2022-2023 school year) are eligible to 

register for EMHC/Lector training in August. A time 

will be scheduled in August to watch a formation video 

session from the archdiocese at each parish.  Please 

contact Jennifer at the Parish Office if you are 

interested.  

Staff Changes & Adjustments 

As you are probably aware, there have been some 

changes in the staffing at St. Patrick and there are some 

still occurring. During this time, we realize that it can 

be a little confusing as to who is handling what. 

When you aren’t sure—please call the Parish Office 

and we will do our best to come up with the answers 

for you.  This is the case for youth and religious 

education at this time, as well as website and/or 

streaming issues.  Rebecca Hyatt, our communications 

coordinator, has taken a teaching position in art and 

will only be here through the first week of August.  

Tina Gannon is our new communications coordinator, 

but we are still working out details as to what her hours 

will be.  Please be patient with us in the interim, and 

again, contact the Parish Office with information for 

bulletins, sacraments, calendars, Flocknote, and 

whatever else we have forgotten. You can email 

Jennifer (jmwallwey@archomaha.org) or Cheleigh 

(crsholes@archomaha.org)  if you don’t know who else 

to ask, and we will find the answers you are looking 

for!  
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